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Cast of Characters 
 
Carlene: Wealthy woman of the age 43. Dislikes anyone below 
her class, talks in a superior tone of voice or one of 
distaste when talking to most people. The fortuneteller, 
Jeremy, included. She wants the whole encounter to be over 
as quickly as possible and does not believe in Jeffery’s 
‘powers’ 



 
Jeffery (Fortuneteller): Dislikes Carlene from the moment he 
turns around. He is around 30 years old and is the real deal 
in that he can do magic. He should speak in a booming tone 
like a person who can give you anything in your wildest 
dreams. 
 
Gypsy girl: Aged at 16. Interrupts Carlene’s session and 
asks to see her palm. Crazy character, laughs a lot. 
Southern-type accent. 
 
Thomas: Carlene’s son. About 17 years old. Convinces his 
mother to return and have her fortune told. 
 
Kenny: Lion trainer. Really enthusiastic. 
 
Jessie: Carlene’s daughter. She is 13 and high on sugar. 
 
Man: Gives Carlene the letter from the Fortuneteller. 
 

SCENE 
 
Takes place in a fortuneteller’s tent. 
 
 

TIME 
 
 
20 years back 
 
 

PROPS 
 

Crystal ball; Tarot cards; Turban; Chairs; bright coloured 
cloths; rubber snake. 
 
 
 
ACT 1 SCENE 1 
 
SETTING: (The room holds a single table with various cloths 
and a crystal ball. There is a pack of tarot cards in front 
of the ball for the audience to see, the fortuneteller is 
sitting with his back to the crowd. He should have a turban 
of some sort on his head and be wearing crazy patterns.  
Enter Carlene: should be dressed richly and have an 
unimpressed look on her face.) 
 
CARLENE: Are you the “great” whatever? I didn’t notice any 
sign with (sarcastic voice) Madame Beatrice, (switch back to 
tone of distaste) or anything as equally strange. 
(Fortuneteller spins around in his chair, arms in a waving 
gesture and bows his head.) 
 



JEFFERY: (loud cocky voice) I, am the Great Jeffery! The 
seer into your soul, the speaker for the dead the – 
 
CARLENE: -- apple of my eye, and yada yada, can we get on 
with this please? 
(Jeffery stands and motions for Carlene to take a seat; she 
walks over and knocks him out of the way to sit in his seat. 
Jeffery frowns, but goes to the other side of the table and 
sits down. Once both are seated Carlene lifts up the bottom 
of the tablecloths and looks underneath. She waves her hand 
around as if feeling for wires. Should look until Jeffery 
begins to speak) 
 
JEFFERY: What are you looking for Madame? The magic is on 
the table, not underneath it. (Back in his cocky loud voice, 
to the audience and to Carlene) I can see into your mind, 
reveal your darkest secrets, tell you your future from how 
your palm lies and (in a whisper) run your luck with the 
cardssss...  
 
CARLENE: Oh please, (places hands on the table, palms down) 
look. I don’t believe in you’re – what do you call it? 
Voodoo? – Or anything like that, the only reason I am in 
here is because my son made me. 
 
JEFFERY: (staring at the table, smoothing it down with his 
hands) Well, since you are here, at least let me try and 
read your fortune. (As an afterthought) Though it may be 
quite difficult if your hands are as shriveled as your soul. 
CARLENE: (angry) Well. (Pushes the chair over and goes to 
walk off stage) 
(Enter Thomas, arms folded as if bored) 
 
THOMAS: Mom? What’s wrong, I heard something crash. (Looks 
over to the chair on the ground, frowns) What did you do? 
You’ve only been in here for like, two minutes. 
 
CARLENE: Oh Thomas, this is silly, he obviously knows 
nothing and (whispers) He is a man fortuneteller, don’t you 
think that’s kind of...funny? 
 
JEFFERY: I’ll have you know it’s very common! 
 
CARLENE: I’m sure it is... (To Thomas) Can we go now? 
 
THOMAS: Of course not, you agreed to get your fortune told 
and it’s going to happen. You, (Points to Jeffery) are going 
to read her fortune. I’ve already paid for it and it is 
going to happen. (To his mother) Now sit down. 

 
(Thomas exits) 

 
CARLENE: (Picks up the chair and sits down, crossing her 
arms and legs) So? 



 
JEFFERY: (Equally hostile) So, what? 
 
CARLENE: Are you going to read my fortune, or go try on a 
dress or something? Because I could leave...   
 
JEFFERY: Just because I am a fortuneteller does not mean I 
am a girl. When you have the magic in you, you do what you 
can with it. 
 
CARLENE: Then why don’t you use it to turn yourself into a 
girl? 
 
JEFFERY: (In a loud voice) I am not, a girl! 
 
CARLENE: (Laughs) What ever you say, fortuneteller. Now, you 
going to start your hocus pocus or what? 
 
JEFFERY: (Leans forward on his elbows) You know -- 
 
CARLENE: (Leans away) 
 
JEFFERY: The extent of your disbelief is astounding.  
 
CARLENE: (Chin goes up in defense) So I’m not a crazy 
person. (Smiles wickedly) We can’t all be, can we? 
 
JEFFERY: What will it take for you to leave? 
 
CARLENE: Okay, (Clasps hands together) Now we’re getting 
somewhere. (Leans forward) All I need, young lady, is a 
prediction, something that will make my son believe we 
actually did something spiritual, and then I’ll be on my 
way. 
 
JEFFERY: I’m sure we could work something out. 
 
CARLENE: Great— 
 
JEFFERY: Although, you’re going to need to stop calling me a 
girl or I will truly make something terrible happen to you. 
 
CARLENE: (Hostile again) You threatening me, Jeff? 
 
JEFFERY: You seriously going to go there, Chicky? You know, 
you should really start believing, it will save you a lot of 
pain if you do. 
 
CARLENE: I’ve never liked your type. 
 
JEFFERY: My type? 
 
CARLENE: Circus folk.  
 



JEFFERY: To be fair, I’ve never liked your kind either. 
 
CARLENE: My kind? 
 
JEFFERY: Rich and wrinkled. (Carlene gasps) Really, how hard 
is it to be nice to just a few people a year? I bet when you 
were a kid you would write to Santa and threaten him if he 
didn’t bring you what you wanted. 
 
CARLENE: Now look here— 
 
JEFFERY: And the Easter bunny, I bet he didn’t stand a 
chance. You were probably the chubbiest kid around. 
(Thinking) You know what; I will read your fortune just to 
see what terrible thing is going to happen to you one of 
these days.  
 
CARLENE: You say all that and I’m the horrible person? 
 
JEFFERY: (Thinks about it) Well, yes. 
 
CARLENE: Well, I guess your not all wrong. 
 
JEFFERY: You’re serious, you just spent the last few minutes 
arguing with me and now you’re agreeing? 
 
CARLENE: Of course not you incompetent fool, I was kidding, 
I was obviously not being serious. Why would I ever side 
with your kind? 
 
JEFFERY: You should really stop attacking me. 
 
CARLENE: How about we just agree to disagree? 
 
JEFFERY: About what? 
 
CARLENE: (Pause) I don’t know, it’s what people say when 
they are trying to bury... something 
 
JEFFERY: (Whispered) In your case it was probably a dead 
body. 
 
CARLENE: I meant in conversation you circus freak. 
 
JEFFERY: Well you wouldn’t give it away that easy would you. 
Don’t worry I won’t tell the cops on you. 
 
CARLENE: Oh just tell my future or something. (Picks up 
tarot cards and chucks them at Jeffery) 
 
JEFFERY: You sure, because you weren’t sure the last time I 
was going to tell your future, and I really don’t want to 
get on your nerves again— 



 
CARLENE: Oh shut up and read. 

  
(Enter Gypsy Girl) 
 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Hey-ya Jeff. 
 
CARLENE: (Throws arms into the air) You have got to be 
kidding me! 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Looks guilty) Sorry, The Great Jeffery, I 
didn’t know you was tellin’ 
 
CARLENE: Ooo, let me guess, you’re one of the brighter 
people of the Circus Brigade. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Narrows eyes) And let me guess, yer one of them 
rich folk. I bet your son made you come in here? I right? 
 
CARLENE: (Shaken) H—How did you know that. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Laughs loudly) You shoulda seen yer face lady! 
It was all ghost like. Nah, I’m no psychic, I met yer boy 
outside the tent. He’s a nice lookin’ fella. (Winks) 
 
CARLENE: Good God. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: No need for Lord prayers lady. (Looks to Jeff) 
Guess what, I think he likes me too! 
  
CARLENE: Hey, Gypsy (Tries to get her attention) I would 
like to get this over with as soon as possible and you are 
ruining it! 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Well then, I guess I should be headin’ head out. 
But I got a question fer yer chicky here. 
 
JEFFERY: (Laughing) Go for it Gyps. 
 
CARLENE: Seriously, your name is Gyps? 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Course not dumbo. (Looks over to Jeffery) Let me 
guess, she never heard of no men fortunetellers neither. 
 
JEFFERY: You’re right there (Frowns at Carlene). 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Huh. Anywho, why you sitting in Jeff’s chair? 
What’s wrong with yer chair? It’s as comfy as his. 
 
CARLENE: (Puts head in hands) Please just leave. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Don’t need to tell me thrice. 
 



CARLENE: (Looks up at Jeffery) My god. She’s for real isn’t 
she? 
 
JEFFERY: (Smiles) I assure you there is no one more real 
than Gypsy girl. (To Gypsy girl) But the lady here is right; 
I have a telling to do. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Okay, I wanted to go chat with Tom anywho’s.  
 
(Exit Gypsy Girl)  
 
 (Jeffery grabs the cards and starts laying them out)  

 
JEFFERY: Now. Let’s see what the cards reveal, they could— 
 
CARLENE: (Exasperated voice) Just get on with it.  
 
(Fade out. End Scene) 
  
SCENE 2: 

 
Setting: Outside of Fortuneteller’s tent.  
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Laughing) So beside the obvious, ‘she’s a 
wacky’ factor. What does yer mums have against circus folk? 
What’s got her all uptight like? 
 
THOMAS: (Looks down) She had an experience. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: What type of experience? 
 
THOMAS: A bad one? 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Ah. Those are the worst. 
 
THOMAS: She used to love all this (Gestures around) 
 
GYPSY GIRL: What happened? 
 
(Hear yelling from inside, annoyed voices) 
 
THOMAS: (Looks to ‘tent’ a worried expression on his face) 
Well, when she was little her dad, my grandfather, would 
bring her to these all the time. They would always get their 
fortune told, that was my mom’s favorite. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: No way! 
 
THOMAS: (Laughs) Yes! I know it’s hard to believe. This one 
time they went and instead of the female fortuneteller, they 
had a man fortuneteller. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Uh oh, I see where this is goin. 



 
THOMAS: Yes well, my grandfather got a tarot card telling 
him he would be poor; lose everything, and he died of a 
heart attack a few years later. Honestly I don’t know why 
anyone believed he would lose anything, his life maybe, yes. 
Eating nothing but fast food and never taking a walk in his 
life wasn’t really leading him anywhere but, well, his own 
coffin...but he was set for life. Anyways, he started 
worrying and he died early, too early. So my mom stopped 
believing in that stuff. 

 
GYPSY GIRL: So why in the world would you bring her here? 
 
THOMAS: (Smiling) Well, I have a grand scheme that will 
completely cure her of her obsession with the fact that all 
circus mankind are lying harpies who can never be trusted. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: She believes that!? 
 
THOMAS: She believes that the fortuneteller that day 
deliberately lied to my granddad, making him crazy enough to 
die early 
 
GYPSY GIRL: So she does believe in magic! 
 
THOMAS: No. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: But jinxin’ is a type of superstitious belief, 
like believin’ in voodoo and such. 
 
THOMAS: I guess so. (Joking) You know Gypsy Girl; you are a 
lot smarter than you look. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Thanks, ya cutie. You know, I get that a lot. 
 
(More crashing comes from inside the tent) 
 
THOMAS: Sorry, I think my mom is freaking out again. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Listening) You know what darling...I think that 
might just be the Great Jeffery. 
 
THOMAS: Why do you call him that? 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Well that’s his name o’course. 
 
THOMAS: So he’s always ‘The Great Jeffery’? Even when he’s 
not with a customer? 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Well just between you’s and me, his names 
Eugene... but would you want to be called that in front of 
costumers? 
 
THOMAS: Probably not. 



 
GYPSY GIRL: Well, there ya go. 
 
(Fade out. End Scene) 
 
SCENE 3: 
 
(Back in the fortuneteller’s tent. Carlene and Jeffery are 
both standing across the table from each other, glaring. 
Both chairs are knocked over. Carlene’s hands are braced 
against the table, threatening to flip it. Jeffery is 
holding the tarot cards like he is going to throw them at 
Carlene)  
 
CARLENE: Throw those, fortune boy, and you lose your glass 
ball. 
 
JEFFERY: It’s crystal— 
 
CARLENE: I don’t care! 
 
JEFFERY: Look Carlene. I have to believe that, if we try, we 
can get along. I have to, I was brought up that way, it’s 
the way of the fortuneteller (Drop cards, run hands through 
hair and pace acting crazy) but you are driving me insane! 
You won’t sit in your own chair or listen, you are rude, and 
you constantly mistake me for a woman. Honestly I have never 
met ANYONE I could not get along with. And then along comes 
little miss Carlene strutting among the place like a queen, 
with your wispy hair piled on top of your head and your 
years of age gathering in folds on your forehead! 
 
CARLENE: (Looking unimpressed, sneering) Oh, poor little 
Jeffery. (Walks over and takes his turban from his head and 
places it on her own) I’m Jeffery, and my life is sooooo 
hard, I have to speak to intelligent people all day it its 
painful because my brain (Reach up grabbing turban) is the 
size of a pea! (Throw turban at Jeffery) 
 
JEFFERY: You Hag! 
 
CARLENE: You guttersnipe! 
 
JEFFERY: (takes a deep breath to yell back but stops 
confused) What in the world is a guttersnipe? 
 
CARLENE: It’s you, you cretin! 
 
JEFFERY: Guttersnipe? Cretin? How old are you! 
 
CARLENE: For your information bucko, I am only—you know 
what? I am not going to tell you, I refuse to stoop to your 
level. 



 
JEFFERY: (Whistles) That old hey? 
 

 
CARLENE: Shut up! 
 
JEFFERY: Okay, just. Sit. Down. (Jeffery picks up his own 
chair and slowly sits down)  
 
CARLENE: (Picks up her own chair and sits down) 
 
JEFFERY: Okay, obviously we will not get along, ever. So I 
am just going to read the cards and see what happens.  
 
(End scene) 
 
SCENE 4: 
(Thomas and Gypsy girl, standing outside of the tent once 
again. They are listening intently) 
 
THOMAS: I think they have finally calmed down. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Thank goodness 
 
THOMAS: Anyways, as I was saying. I talked to Jeffery a few 
days ago, when you guys had just arrived and talked him into 
doing this. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: I dunno Tom; it seems kinda backstab-ish. Your 
mum will get really scared, why don’t you do something not 
psychologically damaging. 
 
THOMAS: (shrugs) Probably, but it will be worth it. I love 
coming to these circus events and I’m tired of fighting with 
her in order to come and I’m kind of dating a girl who is a 
gymnast and my mom sees that as a type of circus 
contortionist type thing. It’s stressful, you know? 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Not really 
 
THOMAS: Well then you will have to take my word for it, she 
has to start believing not all circus people are liars, or 
else I have no chance with this girl. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Thinking) So let me get this straight. You tell 
Jeffery to read the tarot cards for your mum. 
 
THOMAS: Yes 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Then when he is about to lay them out you go in 
and give him the bad cards without your mum knowin, 
 
THOMAS: Yes 
 



GYPSY GIRL: Then what? 
 
THOMAS: You go in around the back and you have to be quiet, 
like really quiet. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Is there any other kind? 

 
THOMAS: I guess not. But after he lays them out you take 
this (Holds up rubber snake) and put it down her shirt. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Takes the snake) I’m not so sure about this 
Tom. 
 
THOMAS: Oh come on! It’s going to be a hoot. And as an added 
bonus, she will probably scream. And my mom never screams. 
Please help. Please please. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: You know what Tom you are a sick person. But 
you’re a cutie so I’ll participate in your evil plan against 
your weirdo mother. You know, the apple really doesn’t fall 
far from the tree. 
 
(Hear Jeffery’s voice. “Ask any question you like”) 
 
THOMAS: That’s my cue. Wish me luck in there. 
 
Exit Thomas 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Talking to the snake) Well, this can’t go well. 
No way in heck will it come to good. Bad things are bound to 
happen, and there is only one thing I can do about it. Leave 
you here, not go through with it. I could end it all right 
now, right here. Gosh darn it! Why does Tom have to be so 
charming! There is only one place I am going to go after 
this lifetime (Stomps the ground with foot) Catch you later; 
I’ve got a job to do.  
 
(End scene. Fade out)  
 
SCENE 5: 
 
(Back inside the tent, Thomas is just walking in from stage 
right. Carlene and Jeffery are still seated) 
 
THOMAS: Jeffery! Could I have a word? (Looks to Carlene, 
nods) Mom. 
 
JEFFERY: (Turns toward Thomas seems confused) Of course, is 
there a problem? 
 
CARLENE: (Nods enthusiastically) 
 

 



THOMAS: Of course not. (Beckons Jeffery) 
 
JEFFERY: (Stands up and walks away from the table towards 
Thomas. Should be talking normally, Carlene is oblivious) 
Do you have them? 

 
THOMAS: Of course. (Hands over a few cards)  
 
JEFFERY: And you are sure you still want to do this? 
 
THOMAS: (Nods) Yes, I have the utmost confidence in my plan. 
 
JEFFERY: (Claps Thomas on the shoulder) Just remember, ‘Hell 
hath no fury— 
 
THOMAS: --Like a woman scorned. I know, and thank you for 
helping me out. From the sounds of it you have been having 
quite the time throwing out insults.  
 
JEFFERY: I am pretty good aren’t I? Although your mother is 
a very good competition, she has got quite a mouth on her. 
(Smiles fondly) 
 
THOMAS: Oh I know (Looks closely at Jeffery’s face) whatever 
you are thinking stop. Just remember, she will probably 
scream, act surprised but not to surprised and just go with 
the flow. 
 
JEFFERY: Good. So what other traumatic events do you have 
planned? 
 
THOMAS: (Smiles) Nothing you need to worry about my friend. 
Good luck. (Looks over to Carlene again) Have fun mom! 
 
Exit Thomas 
 
CARLENE: (Crosses arms, muttering) ‘Have fun?’ Oh please. 
Someone give me a pellet gun, and then I’ll have some fun 
 
JEFFERY: (Walks back to table, sits down) Okay, no more 
interruptions. 
 
CARLENE: Whoopie... 
 
JEFFERY: (Takes cards out from jacket and holds them in his 
hand) Okay so I am going to lay them out in front of you, 
just sit quietly and this will be over in up to two minutes. 
 
CARLENE: Okay— 
 
JEFFERY: Don’t! Speak... 
 
CARLENE: Sorry— 



 
JEFFERY: Carlene! 
 
CARLENE: (Says nothing) 
 
JEFFERY: Thank you. Okay (Lays down the first card upside 
down, top of the pile) this card represents your future. 
(Lays down second card) This represents future achievements. 
(Third card) Career. (Last card) And fortune... so money. 
 
CARLENE: I got it   
 
JEFFERY: What did I say about talking 
 
CARLENE: (Sits back in a huff) 
 
JEFFERY: Okay, now I will flip them over in order. Before I 
tell you what they are I am flipping them all over. 
 
CARLENE: (Waves her hand in a ‘get on with it’ motion) 
 
JEFFERY: (Flips over every card, winces a bit as each is 
turned over) 
 
CARLENE: Stop flinching! You’re freaking me out 
 
JEFFERY: I’ve got to say...it’s not looking good 
 
CARLENE: What? 
 
JEFFERY: The cards did not turn out well... 
 
CARLENE: How so! That one says Wheel of Fortune, that sounds 
good. 
 
JEFFERY: It would be good, if it was facing the right way, 
but it’s upside down. 
 
CARLENE: So! What’s that got to do with anything? 
 
JEFFERY: Just let me read them? 
 
CARLENE: Fine 
 
JEFFERY: Okay so first you have The Fool, which is also 
reversed, so it means you will do things that are impulsive 
and bad luck follows. Next you drew The Wheel of Fortune, 
this shows, since it is upside down, that you will have bad 
luck... Next is The Hanged-Man it is also upside down, 
 
CARLENE: (Snaps) Then how is he hanging! 
 



JEFFERY: Don’t get snappish, it means that you will have 
confusion and lack of commitment. Continuing on is your last 
card. The Magician. 
 
CARLENE: Why did you say that with such a distinct air of 
finality? 
 
JEFFERY: What? 
 
CARLENE: You just said that like it was final. 
 
JEFFERY: Okay...anyways The Magician or Trickster, 
symbolizes your need for material possessions, reversed it 
is a statement that you will be conned. 
 
(Enter Gypsy Girl, creeping in the background snake in hand) 
 
CARLENE: So overall I will have bad luck in every aspect of 
my life? 
 
(Gypsy Girl gets right behind Carlene) 
 
JEFFERY: That’s what the cards say,  
 
CARLENE: Well that’s just Bull— 
 
(Gypsy girl puts snake down Carlene’s shirt and runs away) 
 
CARLENE: (Scream, loud) WHO PUT THAT IN MY SHIRT! 
 
JEFFERY: (Acting innocent) What’s happening? 
 
CARLENE: (Still yelling, pulls out snake throws it thinking 
it is a real snake) You know what’s happening!! 
 
JEFFERY: I honestly don’t know what’s going on 
 
CARLENE: Stop lying! I know you know! 
 
JEFFERY: About what? 
 
CARLENE: About what just went in my shirt! 
 
JEFFERY: The snake? 
 
CARLENE: No, the apple pie 
 
JEFFERY: There’s an apple pie in your shirt? Who in the 
world keeps an apple pie in their shirt, that’s just highly 
unsanitary. 
 
CARLENE: URG!! You’re unbelievable 
 



JEFFERY: Well, thank you. You know it took a few years to 
work up to the annoying stage. But achieving unbelievable 
that’s just an honour I cannot ignore 
 
CARLENE: SHUT UP! 
 
JEFFERY: You need to come up with better comebacks. 
 
CARLENE: (Silent, stands in fear looking to the ground 
beside Jeffery) 
 
JEFFERY: Oh praise the lord! She’s finally stopped talking! 
(Really looks at her) Carlene? 
 
CARLENE: Sp-sp-sp-sp- 
 
JEFFERY: Spit it out! 
 
CALRENE: SPIDER! (Jump behind Jeffery holding him in front 
of you like a shield) Get it away! Kill it! Hurry hurry! Oh 
my god it’s HUGE. Kill it!! 
 
JEFFERY: Little problem... 
 
CARLENE: What! 
 
JEFFERY: I’m terrified of spiders. (Spins around so that 
Carlene is in front of him) 
 
CARLENE: (wriggles away) Don’t touch me! Now kill it! 
 
JEFFERY: You kidding? I’m not going anywhere near that 
thing. It’s your curse. 
 
CARLENE: Excuse me?  
 
JEFFERY: The cards! What did you think was going to happen? 
 
CARLENE: Shut up! You don’t know anything now kill it! 
You’re the man! 
 
JEFFERY: The truth finally comes out! So you admit I am a 
man. 
 
CARLENE: kill it 
 
JEFFERY: Say it 
 
CARLENE: No! 
 
JEFFERY: Come on, you want it dead or what? 
 
CARLENE: Fine! You are a man! Now do it! 



 
JEFFERY: (Inches forward with foot) This is so gross. 
(Squishes it with shoe) Okay, it’s done. 
 
CARLENE: Then why is it still moving! 
 
JEFFERY: It wants you! (Puts Carlene in front again) Take 
her! I’m the nice one. 
 
CARLENE: Oh yeah, you’re the man all right. (Inches forward 
and stomps on the spider) There, now it’s dead. 
 
(Both stand staring quietly at the dead spider on the 
ground) 
 
JEFFERY: (Spoken softly) Thanks for finally using my correct 
gender. 
 
CARLENE: Thanks for offering me up as bait! (Hit Jeffery in 
the shoulder) 
 
JEFFERY: (Rubs shoulder) Ouch. 
 
CARLENE: (Laughs kind of and sits on the ground) God how I 
would love to just go home. 
 
JEFFERY: (Sits next to Carlene) That makes two of us. 
 
CARLENE: Ugh, don’t start agreeing with me fortuneteller; I 
was just starting to like you. 
 
JEFFERY: Excuse me!? 
 
CARLENE: I was joking, idiot. (Hits him again, though with 
less enthusiasm) 
 
JEFFERY: That still hurt. 
 
CARLENE: And you’re still annoying. I win. 
 
(End scene) 
 
  
SCENE 6 
(Thomas and Gypsy girl sitting on a bench somewhere around 
the circus) 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Laughing) Okay, okay, I admit it. I did not 
think that her reaction would be so funny! She jumped so 
high out of her chair! Hilarious! 
 



THOMAS: (Clutching stomach and laughing) Even I didn’t think 
it would be that big of a reaction. Did you see them when I 
put the spider in the room! 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Priceless! But, where’d you get that big of a 
spider on such short notice? 
 
THOMAS: I know people. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: You know people who just keep random giant 
spiders around for people to use? You know, you are an odd 
kid Tommy. 
 
THOMAS: Thanks, but I didn’t expect them to kill it. That’s 
going to cost me a bit of money. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: How much for a spider? 
 
THOMAS: Uh...just let me worry about that. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Who are you kiddin’? Why would I be worried, I 
wouldn’t lend you money. 
 
THOMAS: Good to know. Now, are you ready for O.L.C? 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Probably 
 
THOMAS: What do you mean probably? 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Well I’d know if I was ready if I knew what 
O.L.C meant, but I don’t, so I would have to say I’m not 
ready due to the fact that I don’t know what I am supposed 
to be ready for... 
 
THOMAS: But we just went over this... 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Thinking) The Operation Lion Cage thingy? 
 
THOMAS: That’d be the one. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: But what does O.L.C have to do— 
 
THOMAS: (Emphasize the beginning letters on all words) 
Operation Lion Cage. O. L. C. And again. Operation. Lion. 
Cage. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Still not getting it) whatever you say kid. 
Let’s go talk to Kenny, the lion trainer. 
 
THOMAS: I already did that. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: When? 
 



THOMAS: A couple minutes — Oh never mind, let’s go. 
 
SCENE 6: 
(Jeffery and Carlene are still on the ground; Thomas and 
Gypsy Girl walk into room) 
 
THOMAS: Hey mom, you ready to go? Are you done here? 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Hey Miss Carlene. Did you like your fortune? 
(Smiles) 
 
THOMAS: (Nudge Gypsy Girl) 
CARLENE: (Looks suspicious) Actually apparently my fortune 
is “very bad”. But let’s be serious (Gets up off the ground 
dusts off legs) this is all a funny joke, just ask my 
father. Oh wait you can’t. 
 
THOMAS: Mom! 
 
CARLENE: What? It’s true; you can’t trust any of these 
people. Least of all the stupid ones (Looks pointedly at 
Gypsy girl) 
 
THOMAS: Mom! 
 
CARLENE: She knows. 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Smiling) It’s true 
 
CARLENE: There you go! Now let’s make like their brains and 
leave them! 
 
THOMAS: MOM! For God’s sake! 
 
CARLENE: Let’s go! 
 
THOMAS: Apologize. 
 
CARLENE: No. 
 
THOMAS: Do it. 
 
CARLENE: (Shakes head) 
 
THOMAS: Mom... 
 
CARLENE: (Sticks out tongue and runs from tent) 
 
JEFFEY: I’m sorry, which one of you is that parent? 
 
THOMAS: I’ve been asking myself that question a lot lately. 
And sorry Gypsy 
 
GYPSY GIRL: About what? 



 
THOMAS: My mom calling you stupid 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Well she was just bein’ honest. I’m not always 
the smartest crayon in the toolbox. 
(Silence, Thomas and Jeffery stare at Gypsy Girl) 
 
GYPSY GIRL: (Smiles) 
 
JEFFERY: Okay...what now? 
 
THOMAS: Now we wait for her to come back 
 
JEFFERY: And how do we know she will do that? 
 
THOMAS: You just spent some quality time with her; do you 
think she will come back? 
 
JEFFERY: If she finds a gun then yes 
 
THOMAS: Then there’s your answer 
 
JEFFERY: (Eyes go wide) What? 
 
THOMAS: It’s a joke, calm down she’ll come back. (Looks at 
Jeffery) Unarmed...hopefully. 
 
JEFFERY: What do we do when she comes back? 
 
THOMAS: What time is the fair packing up? 
 
JEFFERY: Three 
 
THOMAS: Okay well, there are only two more things that are 
going to happen to her. So she’ll come back, then I will 
take her home. When the event that happens at home occurs, 
she’ll believe the curse and come back here looking for you. 
You leave a note saying something profound and then it’s 
over. 
 
JEFFERY: You really are a sick kid.  
 
THOMAS: I know isn’t it great? 
 
(End scene) 
 
 
 
 SCENE 7: 
(Carlene pacing) 
 
CARLENE: There is no such thing as a curse and all circus 
people lie. There is no such thing as a curse and all circus 
people lie. There is— 



 
KENNY: (Puts hand on Carlene’s shoulder) Hey missy how can I 
be of service to your troubled mind? 
 
CARLENE: (Doesn’t move) Move the hand, or lose the hand 
circus boy. 
 
KENNY: (Moves hand) 
 
CARLENE: (Turns around to face Kenny) And what are you 
supposed to be? 
 
KENNY: Well sorry little lady I didn’t know we had any 
models around here! 
 
CARLENE: Oh please 
 
KENNY: No really, I’m not kiddin. So how would you like to 
see some real circus fun? 
 
CARLENE: Excuse me? 
 
KENNY: Oh! You’ve misunderstood! No, in my circus there is 
the most fun exhibit there is. We have lions, ducks, crazy 
over-hyper pandas you name it Kenny has it!  
 
CARLENE: That’s very nice but I really just want to leave 
and I don’t trust whatever it is you have in your tent. 
 
KENNY: (Ignores Carlene) Finest darn animals you will ever 
see. And my show starts in about (Looks at wrist(There is no 
watch)) Now. 
 
CARLENE: Well you will have to survive without me 
 
KENNY: But I can’t come on! You’re the lead in my show. 
(Rushes Carlene off the stage) 
 
(End scene) 
 
 SCENE 7: 
(Inside Jeffery’s tent; Thomas is perched on the table, 
Jeffery in a chair and gypsy girl is standing in the corner) 
GYPSY GIRL: When does your mum’s get back? 
 
THOMAS: Well the lion show was supposed to end a few minutes 
ago so around any moment—ah, there she is 
 
(Carlene comes in, her clothes are all in disarray as if she 
was just attacked and her hair is a mess, she looks around, 
spots the fortuneteller and charges) 
 
THOMAS: (Holds his mother back be her shoulders) Mom, what 
happened! 



 
CARLENE: Ask him!!! 
 
JEFFERY: What did I do? 
 
CARLENE: You know what you did don’t play innocent with me! 
You put a curse on me you insect! 
 
JEFFERY: Someone sounds like they are having a bad day... 
 
CARLENE: SHUT UP! UGH! Thomas let go now! 
 
THOMAS: Not until you have calmed down. Now just tell me 
what happened. 
 
CARLENE: I was attacked! By a bloody fricking lion! 
 
GYPSY GIRL: Since when are there lions around here? 
 
JEFFERY: The— 
 
CARLENE: The lion tamer you stupid stupid girl! 
 
GYPSY GIRL: I’m gunna head out Tommy, good luck with 
everything, but the tension in this room is killing my 
positive spirit. Ciao. 
 
(Exit Gypsy girl skipping) 
 
 
(Everyone stops moving and seems to calm down) 
 
CARLENE: Okay just please someone tell me that she is as 
stupid as I think she is. 
 
THOMAS/JEFFERY: She is 
 
CARLENE: Oh thank god. But you! (Starts moving towards 
Jeffery again) You are from hell! Now take it off! 
 
JEFFERY: I really don’t think stripping will solve anything 
 
(Thomas laughs) 
 
CARLENE: I meant the curse! Take it off now. 
 
JEFFERY: But I thought there was no such thing as curses. 
 
THOMAS: Mom you are not acting like yourself at all, is 
everything okay? 
 
CARLENE: No, everything is NOT okay! 
 



THOMAS: You need to calm down; it really isn’t good for you 
to get so stressed. 
 
CARLENE: (Looks at Thomas) What are you suggesting? Are you 
calling me old Thomas? 
 
THOMAS: What? No. It’s just that, that— 
 
CARLENE: (Mimics Thomas’ voice) It’s just that, just that, 
just that... I. Am. Not. Old. I am only 43 years old thank 
you very much! And if you want to argue with me just 
remember that I brought you into this world and I can just 
as easily take you out. Got it? 
 
THOMAS: Yes 
 
CARLENE: Now, you are going to take away whatever curse you 
have put on me. 
 
JEFFERY: I didn’t put a curse on you! I laid the cards out 
and they made all those things happened to you. It really 
had nothing to do with me. Fate has spoken. 
 
CARLENE: If you want to be alive tomorrow, you will make it 
go away now! 
 
JEFFERY: Again with the death threats? Really? Look. I can 
try and look into them for you again if you want me too, but 
there are no guarantees. 
 
CARLENE: Do it. 
 
JEFFERY: Can a get a please? 
 
CARLENE: Not until Hell freezes over 
 
JEFFERY: (Feels Carlene’s forehead) It has. 
 
CARLENE: Thomas! 
 
THOMAS: Hey, you threatened your own son, you should have 
thought about that if you were going to want me on your side 
in this war 
 
CARLENE: Are you sure you two aren’t related? 
 
THOMAS: I don’t know mom. Do you have something to tell me? 
 
CARLENE: Gross 
 
JEFFERY: Hey, I’m a pretty good catch 
 
CARLENE: Thomas, fetch me a bucket.  
 



JEFFERY: Okay, okay, I’ll stop. 
 
THOMAS: Mom we really need to go home now. 
 
CARLENE: But he hasn’t fixed this yet 
 
THOMAS: I know, but Jessie’s still home by herself and you 
know we can’t leave her there for too long... 
 
CARLENE: Oh my God! And with the curse; oh my poor house. We 
need to go! 
 
JEFFERY: But wouldn’t reading them first make more sense? 
 
THOMAS: (Slices hand at throat in a shut up gesture, Carlene 
looks at him and he runs hands through his hair) 
 
CARLENE: You don’t know my daughter. 
 
JEFFERY: Right, you should probably go. 
 
CARLENE: Well, thank you for trying to help. I guess... 
 
JEFFERY: But I also did put the curse on you, so... 
 
CARLENE: You know what? You’re right. (Hits him in the 
shoulder and starts to leave) 
 
JEFFERY: That still hurt 
 
CARLENE: And you’re still an idiot. 
 
(End Scene) 
 
Act 2 
Scene 1 
 
 
(Thomas and Carlene arrive home to a mess. You don’t see the 
downstairs you just hear them coming up the stairs talking. 
They go into Jessie’s room. Hannah Montana music can be 
heard as well as Jessie singing along.) 
 
CARLENE: Did you see my kitchen! Did you! She is only 13, 
how much food does she need to make? 
 
THOMAS: Remember how much I ate when I was 13. 
 
CARLENE: Yes, but you are a boy. It’s expected! And why is 
she in my room! 
 
THOMAS: How do you know she’s in your room? 
 



CARLENE: Look at the cookie trail on the ground. 
 
THOMAS: Oh. 
 
 
CARLENE: (Opens door) Oh my god! 
 
JESSIE: (Is jumping on the bed, box of cookies being used as 
a microphone) Nobody’s perfect, I’ve gotta work it. 
 
THOMAS: That’s not even the song that’s on. 
 
JESSIE: (Sees her family) Oh, hi mom! And shut up Tom. You 
dork. 
 
THOMAS: Good to see you too. (Leans toward Jessie) Good job 
with the house. 
 
JESSIE: 50 bucks and you have to be my driver for me and all 
my friends for a week 
 
THOMAS: 40.  
 
JESSIE: Come on, I’m probably grounded for a month. 70. 
 
THOMAS: 40. 
 
JESSIE: 70. 
 
THOMAS: 60. 
 
JESSIE: Deal. Hello mother dearest! (Jumps off bed) How was 
your day at the circus? 
 
CARLENE: Horrific 
 
JESSIE: That sounds terrible 
 
CARLENE: Not really, compared to what I’m going to do to 
you. What did you do to my house? 
 
JESSIE: (Say in a sugar-rush) Well, I was really hungry but 
I didn’t wanna risk burning the house down by turning on the 
oven or using the microwave so I just stuck to packaged 
things and you would be surprised at the amount of things we 
have packaged. We probably have like 50 different bags of 
cookies. Well, we had about 50 bags they are all mostly gone 
now. But really if you think about it it’s mostly your 
fault.  
 
CARLENE: (Shocked) My fault? 
 



JESSIE: Well, you did leave your very young daughter alone 
in a giant house with nothing to do and no one to watch her 
for quite a while. You have no one to blame but yourself. 
 
CARLENE: I told the neighbors to check on you. 
 
JESSIE: No you told the neighbors (Using air-quotes) 
‘answering machine’ to check in on me, but they are not 
home, I believe they are on vacation. 
 
THOMAS: That wasn’t an appropriate use of air-quotes 
 
JESSIE: Shut up moron 
 
THOMAS: Bring it twerp 
 
JESSIE: OH! And mom, you need to call that guy who fixes 
TV’s. 
 
CARLENE: Why would I do that? 
 
JESSIE: Well, it’s actually a pretty funny story, you see 
Jake from my class came over and we— 
 
CARLENE: There was a boy here, without me knowing or my 
supervision? 
 
JESSIE: Mom, you are not a super hero, you don’t have super-
vision 
 
CARLENE: (Grabs at heart) 
 
JESSIE: Dude, calm down. Anyways we were making smoothies 
and we forgot to put the lid on and –oh yeah, we also need a 
new blender. But the smoothie juice went all over the TV. So 
we had to put out the fire from the sparks and yeah. We need 
a new TV. (Rolls back onto bed) Can I move into your room? 
Or have your bed? It’s sooo comfy. 
 
CARLENE: Get out of my room 
 
JESSIE: Is that a no? 
 
CARLENE: Yes 
 
JESSIE: so, yes or no 
 
CARLENE: Out. Now. 
 
JESSIE: Yes mam 
 
(Exit Jessie) 
 
THOMAS: You okay Mom? 



 
CARLENE: Oh (starts moving things around) I’m fine, just 
dandy. 
 
THOMAS: Mom? 
CARLENE: Don’t make me yell at you Thomas 
 
THOMAS: Sorry, so what are you going to do? 
 
CARLENE: Well, you are going to watch your son of a 
(Breathes) Your sister. And I am going to go back to the 
circus and get Jeffery to help me. 
 
(Carlene exits) 
 
THOMAS: (To audience) See how she called him by his first 
name without any insults? That was all me. My plans never 
fail. I’ll be going out on a date by this Friday. Just wait. 
 
(Enter Jessie) 
 
THOMAS: Well done wreaker of havoc 
 
JESSIE: (Bows) Thank you, thank you. 
 
THOMAS: So how did you manage all this? 
 
JESSIE: My friends’ 9-year-old brother needed a place to 
have a birthday party. 
 
THOMAS: Ah, How many— 
 
JESSIE: 20 kids 
 
THOMAS: You’re kidding! 
 
JESSIE: No joke. They were like raptors. They demolished 
everything in their path. I wasn’t kidding about the TV and 
the blender either. But it wasn’t me who did it. I was the 
one putting out the fire. 
 
THOMAS: Wow 
 
JESSIE: Suffice to say, I am never doing you a favour ever 
again. What was the point of scaring the crap out of mom 
anyways? 
 
THOMAS: Well there is this girl I like... 
 
JESSIE: Really? You risked my life for a girl you could go 
out with on any day you wanted? 
 
THOMAS: She does gymnastics 
 



JESSIE: Oh... You’re screwed 
 
THOMAS: I am not screwed, I have it all planned out, she 
didn’t even call the fortuneteller guy a bad name before she 
left 
 
JESSIE: (Nodding) Oh, wow. (Shakes head) You’re still 
screwed. 
 
THOMAS: Am not! It’ll totally work. 
 
JESSIE: Oh please, you brought me aboard an already sinking 
ship for a carnie? And I`m not following the scare mom part 
either... 
 
THOMAS: For one she’s a gymnast. And I needed to scare mom 
so that she`s either too afraid to say no to this girl, or 
she starts to believe that not all circus people lie. Then 
she won`t be paranoid of this girl lying all the time. 
 
JESSIE: Oh sorry, no really your plan is foolproof. Try it 
on mom; tell me how it goes (Starts to leave room again) 
Wait, so you are just going to have mom living in total fear 
all the time? She will constantly think something terrible 
is going to happen. 
 
THOMAS: (Yells at her back) Actually, for your information, 
I had the fortuneteller write her something profound so she 
won`t be scared constantly. 
 
JESSIE: (Turns around) What if he turns on you? 
 
THOMAS: Why would he turn on me? 
 
JESSIE: Oh I don`t know, maybe because he`s a normal person 
with a conscience... 
 
THOMAS: He won`t turn on me 
 
JESSIE: Or if he thought mom was pretty, that’s another 
reason to go behind your back. 
 
THOMAS: How on earth is that a reason? 
 
JESSIE: You are doing all of this for a pretty girl, what 
makes you think he won`t do something for a pretty girl too? 
 
THOMAS: Mom`s not that pretty. 
 
JESSIE: (Turns around shaking head) Very nice, but I`m 
telling you, something is going to go wrong. You are so 
screwed. 
 
(End scene) 



 
SCENE 9: 
(Carlene arrives back at the fairgrounds but there is only 
one man there hauling a few boxes away) 
 
CARLENE: Crap.  
 
MAN: (Looks carefully at Carlene, shakes head and keeps 
walking) 
 
CARLENE: (Sits on the ground) I cannot handle having such 
bad luck for the rest of my life! I`m not suited for bad 
luck. I get good luck! I always get good luck. I need it. 
This can`t be happening. If Jeffery hadn`t been so annoying 
I wouldn`t have been a terrible person...Well maybe a bit of 
a terrible person. But he started it!  
 
MAN: (Walks over to Carlene) Who started what? 
 
CARLENE: The fortune-teller! They are supposed to be liars! 
My father told me so before he died. He said ``don`t trust 
those circus freaks`` But he was wrong! They can do terrible 
things they can predict the future. Jeffery knew I would 
have bad luck. But...he tried to help me...that`s odd. I 
didn`t even realize...huh. 
 
MAN: What`s happening?  
 
CARLENE: I think I`m having an epiphany 
 
MAN: A what now? 
 
CARLENE: Oh nothing, go away. 
 
MAN: I’ve got to ask mam, your name Carlene? 
 
CARLENE: Yes. Do you have something bad to tell me? 
 
MAN: I knew you were she! He said you was pretty, he did. 
 
CARLENE: What? 
 
MAN: Jeffery wanted me to give you this (Hands over a piece 
of paper and leaves) Have a good night now. 
 
CARLENE: Wait! What is it! 
 
(Exit Man) 
 
CARLENE: (Reading the letter) Dear Carlene, We make our own 
luck. Best Wishes (Carlene smiles) P.S. Your son wants to go 
on a date with a gymnast. Good luck. (She stops smiling) We 
make our own luck: Thomas wants to go out with a gymnast... 
HE DID NOT! 



 
(END SCENE)   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


